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Summary

The year 1997 was characterized by change in the new Bureau for Policy
Development (BDP), reorganized in line with Executive Board decision 97/15.
The addition of the Office of Development Studies (ODS) brought greater
strength in the areas of policies on development cooperation and advocacy for
sustainable human development, which were added to, or emphasized in, the
revised BDP mandate. Particular achievements during the transformation of BDP
in 1997 include:

(a) Developing, in close consultation with the Executive Board, a
strategy for narrowing the focus of UNDP work within the focus areas defined
in decision 94/14, including guiding principles which the Board approved in
decision 98/1 in January 1998;

(b) Defining a strategy for promoting rapid and extensive exchange of
best practices and knowledge across regions and globally through the
subregional resource facilities (SURF) concept. Document DP/1998/CRP.8 gives
details of the implementation plan for the global hub/SURF system;

(c) Continuing to support the successor programming arrangements approved
under decision 95/23: the Board approved country cooperation frameworks for
128 countries and the global cooperation framework.

Building on 1996 achievements and plans (DP/1997/16), BDP work was
expanded in areas such as poverty eradication (in follow-up to the World
Summit on Social Development), gender equality (in follow-up to the Beijing
Platform of Action), environment (follow-up to the United Nations Conference
on Environment and Development). Governance, in particular, emerged as an
increasingly important area for UNDP support to country-level activities in
all regions. UNDP continued its efforts to incorporate civil society
organizations in decision-making processes for development at all levels -
country, regional and global.

/...
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I. INTRODUCTION

1. The Secretary-General’s announcement of broad reform proposals in July 1997
set the stage for greater collaboration within the United Nations system in
development cooperation. The Secretary-General’s new draft action framework
"Freedom from Poverty" has provided a clear and unifying mission that will allow
the various members of the United Nations Development Group (UNDG) to come
together and create the conditions for action that are mutually reinforcing and
can yield outcomes and impact in a more effective manner.

2. In addition to playing its part in implementing the United Nations reform
process, UNDP initiated its own reforms under the UNDP 2001 change management
process, which the Board approved in its decision 97/15. UNDP is now reshaping
itself by aligning its internal functions, processes, systems and structures
with the sustainable human development (SHD) mandate.

3. The Bureau for Development Policy (BDP), formerly the Bureau for Policy and
Programme Support, emerged from the UNDP 2001 change management process with a
more focused mandate. Stressing policy leadership for SHD, the mandate calls for
(a) building on existing country programmes to spearhead innovation and new
strategies in development cooperation; (b) serving as the global hub in support
of the evolution into a learning organization; and (c) pursuing SHD goals in
global processes through providing guidance on the substance of UNDP global
advocacy and through building partnerships and alliances within the
international development community.

4. Following the adoption of UNDP 2001, the Division for Operational Policies
and Procedures (DOPP) was transferred to the new Operations Support Group (OSG)
while the Office of Development Studies (ODS) joined BDP to help to strengthen
its leadership in policy development and advocacy. Closer linkages are also
being forged with the Human Development Report Office (HDRO), including
collaboration on technical support to national human development reports (see
annex II for list of reports).

5. A milestone in the UNDP 2001 process was the consultation process with the
Executive Board to focus corporate priorities within the SHD framework, a
process led by BDP, culminating in the report of the Administrator on narrowing
the focus (DP/1998/5). In its decision 98/1, the Board approved a set of
principles that will guide UNDP in focusing programme activities and development
interventions in areas where it can have optimal impact.

6. The main funding vehicle supporting BDP work is the global cooperation
framework (GCF). Following preliminary authorization in January 1997, this
framework was approved by the Executive Board in its decision 97/9. The GCF is
basically consistent with the provisions of decision 98/1; full alignment of the
four-year framework will be pursued in 1998. However, BDP will continue to
provide technical backstopping services while the new global hub/subregional
resource facility (SURF) system is being implemented and the development of core
services proceeds. A full set of development services is expected to be
available at the end of the first GCF period (2000). A list of global
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cooperation framework activities and indicators is given in annex II to the
present document.

7. The overall operational environment was extremely challenging in 1997. The
change management process coincided with the review of advisory notes and
country cooperation frameworks (CCFs) from the bulk of the countries where UNDP
is involved. This translated into a heavy workload as the Bureau was deeply
involved in providing advice and guidance throughout the year. In addition,
innovative initiatives were launched, all against the backdrop of cuts in core
posts and a reduction of the resources available.

II. MAIN ACHIEVEMENTS IN 1997

8. It is the role of BDP to provide policy support to enable developing
countries around the world to devise effective methods to eradicate poverty from
within their societies.

A. Poverty eradication

9. There was an expansion in 1997 of the activities of the Poverty Strategies
Initiative (PSI), an initiative led by the Social Development and Poverty
Elimination Division (SEPED) and launched in 1996 to support country
implementation of the commitments in the World Summit for Social Development
(WSSD) Programme of Action (see annex III). PSI projects in 98 programme
countries provide upstream support in enhancing capacity for poverty analysis,
policy review and the formulation of national poverty eradication strategies.
The Initiative is financed by $12 million in UNDP core resources and $11 million
in donor contributions to a trust fund established to support the achievement of
WSSD anti-poverty objectives, including $1 million from the Government of
Denmark, $2 million from the Government of the Netherlands and $8 million from
the Government of Norway. Half of Norway’s contribution supports country-level
implementation of the 20/20 initiative through the promotion of universal access
to basic social services. Additional donor resources are expected for the
follow-up phase of the PSI, which will focus on capacity development for poverty
reduction and on documentation, learning and the dissemination of best practices
in anti-poverty policy and programming.

10. PSI programme resources support UNDP country offices in providing
assistance to national partners in the undertaking of poverty surveys and
assessments to supplement existing poverty data, to facilitate the development
of country-specific poverty measurements, criteria and indicators to help to
assess the impact of social policy and poverty programmes on vulnerable groups.
In Yemen, PSI funding is supporting the establishment of a task force on poverty
eradication and employment-generation to coordinate the formulation of a
national action plan on poverty eradication. Participating actors include
government agencies, civil society organizations (CSOs) and bilateral donors.
In Botswana, Central African Republic, Djibouti and Guyana, PSI funds are
assisting the development of national plans with explicit anti-poverty
components.

/...
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11. The PSI has also fostered collaboration with other United Nations
Development Group members and promoted complementarities among different
programmes based on common country assessments. At the country level, UNDP is
collaborating with the United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) in supporting
social-sector expenditure reviews relating to 20/20 initiatives in more than 20
countries. It has also joined with the World Bank in PSI capacity-building and
in the conduct of poverty assessments.

12. During two years of PSI operations, it has been found that countries that
integrate PSI resources with other activities have generally achieved greater
impact from the programme than have countries where the PSI was viewed as a
stand-alone project. UNDP is thus encouraging the integration of PSI programme
resources with other ongoing UNDP country and regional anti-poverty activities.
A number of countries are committing additional CCF resources to PSI
initiatives.

13. UNDP has actively promoted greater recognition of the multidimensional
nature of poverty and of the need to integrate the political, social, cultural
and environmental facets of human deprivation in efforts to combat poverty.
Gender disparities in status, both within the household and within the broader
society, are being actively addressed as socio-economic policy frameworks are
developed. In all facets of SHD programme development, UNDP encourages
integrative approaches that engage the Government, civil society and the private
sector as vested stakeholders in comprehensive poverty-reduction strategies.

14. UNDP collaborative efforts with CSOs are fundamental to building country
capacity for combating poverty. The aim is to promote SHD deeply within the
fabric of citizens lives and provide sustainable alternatives for change. The
CSO programme supports three immediate objectives: (a) to enhance civic
participation in selected countries; (b) to generate new knowledge and
strengthen CSOs competencies to promote SHD policies; and (c) to promote
learning through the dissemination of SHD practices drawn from different
contexts. A global roundtable, Building Partnerships for Sustainable Human
Development: A Government, Civil Society, and Donor Roundtable, was held in
Warsaw, Poland, in February 1997 to help to shape the analytical framework for
UNDP cooperation with CSOs. In consultation with the Regional Bureaux and the
Bureau for Resources and External Relations (BREA), SEPED assisted in the
preparation of the information disclosure policy and the guidelines for NGO
execution.

15. Building on the creativity and resourcefulness of the poor is central to
UNDP promotion of sustainable livelihoods strategies. In 1997, SEPED further
developed the Sustainable Livelihoods programme to promote poverty eradication
through an enhancement of access to productive resources. Taking the adaptive
strategies of the poor as the entry point, the sustainable livelihoods programme
analyses policies that reinforce or disrupt these strategies and recommends
appropriate policy changes, investments and technology inputs to reinforce and
build on existing coping and adaptive strategies. The gender and environmental
dimensions, particularly poor women’s access to land, water, sources of energy
and credit, are fundamental to these strategies. SEPED supported a sustainable
livelihoods pilot programme integrating food security, entrepreneurship and
natural resources management in Malawi in collaboration with the Food and
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Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). Another pilot programme
developed in collaboration with the Management Development and Governance
Division (MDGD) will design an approach to urban livelihoods security in Cairo.
An international working group of scholars, researchers and practitioners,
formed as a resource network for knowledge development, met for the first time
in November 1997.

16. SEPED was instrumental in preparing the UNDP contribution to the Secretary-
General’s "Freedom from Poverty" draft framework, which is to be submitted to
the Administrative Committee on Coordination (ACC) during its first regular
session of 1998. It also helped to prepare a core set of SHD indicators within
the context of the United Nations Development Assistance Framework (UNDAF)
common country assessments. These indicators are currently being pilot-tested
under UNDAF in 19 countries. Document DP/1998/17 provides details of the role
of UNDP in the UNDAF exercise. Collaborative research with the World Bank and
UNICEF on dovetailing quantitative and qualitative approaches to poverty
monitoring was also undertaken in 1997.

17. As a participant in the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS
(UNAIDS), UNDP is leading efforts to address the socio-economic implications of
the HIV/AIDS epidemic. In 1997, the HIV and Development Programme (HDP)
collaborated with the Regional Bureaux on regional projects on HIV/AIDS and
development in Africa, Arab States, Asia and the Pacific, and in Eastern Europe
and the Commonwealth of Independent States and provided support to country
offices to help to integrate socio-economic dimensions of the HIV/AIDS epidemic
in poverty alleviation projects. Country-specific activities included aiding
the production of the 1997 Namibia National Human Development Report , which
focused on the implications of the epidemic for SHD and providing technical
cooperation to aid country office support of national strategic planning in
relation to the epidemic in Botswana, Malawi and Nepal. In collaboration with
GIDP, HDP initiated the development of a training module designed to highlight
the relationship between gender, poverty and development and the epidemic. HDP
also promoted greater understanding of the relationship between governance and
HIV/AIDS, an issue that was addressed in a special symposium at the 1997 Manila
Conference on HIV/AIDS in Asia and the Pacific. A symposium on HIV, development
and the role of local governance was organized in Abidjan during the Tenth
International Conference on HIV/AIDS in Africa. One outcome of this effort was
the creation of the HIV/AIDS Alliance of Mayors and Municipal Leaders in Africa.

B. Gender equality and the advancement of women

18. In 1997, the Gender-in-Development Programme (GIDP) supported country
offices in the development of 35 national plans for Fourth World Conference on
Women follow-up and, in association with the United Nations Development Fund for
Women (UNIFEM), engaged 20 United Nations Volunteers gender advisors to be
placed in country offices and support resident coordinators. Cross-thematic
programming and collaboration has been strengthened as a result of the minimum
of 20 per cent of global and regional programme resources now committed to
gender main-streaming. GIDP distributed the "Guidance Note on Gender
Mainstreaming" to guide UNDP staff in implementing the UNDP policy commitment to
gender equality. The document, based on lessons learned by country offices,
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includes specific guidelines to assist managers in monitoring their progress in
gender-mainstreaming. GIDP has also developed and tested, in full consultation
with country offices, a capacity-building programme to strengthen the analytic,
advocacy and decision-making skills of all staff. This programme includes a
tracking system to ensure follow-up to workshops and to strengthen UNDP as a
learning organization, contributing directly to UNDP 2001 objectives. The terms
of reference of the gender focal point have been revised to reflect more
strongly management responsibility and accountability for gender-mainstreaming.
This accountability is reflected in the performance compacts signed by senior
management.

19. During 1997, GIDP placed greater emphasis on increasing the availability of
disaggregated statistics. In collaboration with the International Labour
Organization (ILO), the Self-Employed Women’s Association, the International
Development Research Centre and the United Nations Statistical Office, GIDP
established a research programme on disaggregative labour statistics by gender
and the valuation of unremunerated labour. Pilot activities have been initiated
in six countries. Through the Interagency Committee on Women and Gender
Equality, GIDP provided input at the substantive session of 1997 of the Economic
and Social Council at which the Council adopted the agreed conclusions 1997/2 on
mainstreaming the gender perspective into all policies and programmes in the
United Nations system.

20. GIDP has collaborated closely with UNIFEM and other development partners,
including the Joint Consultative Group on Policy (JCGP), the Gender Equality
Sub-group, the Division for the Advancement of Women and activities of the
Development Assistance Committee of the Organization for Economic Cooperation
and Development (OECD/DAC) related to the follow-up to Fourth World Conference
on Women, especially the political and economic empowerment of women.
Particular focus has been placed on issues relating to women and
entrepreneurship, ending violence against women, women and science and
technology and on gender dimensions of poverty and macro-economic formulations
as the basis for complementary project and programming activities.

C. Establishing an enabling environment for sustainable
human development

21. Governance, as the means for creating the necessary foundation for
achieving poverty eradication and SHD, emerged as an increasingly important area
for UNDP support to country demand in all developing regions. UNDP experience
has increasingly shown that SHD depends on good governance and the empowerment
of individuals and communities to participate in the decisions that affect their
lives. The Management Development and Governance Division is responsible for
providing policy guidance on governance programmes to Regional Bureaux and
country offices. Activities were undertaken in each of the UNDP governance
focus areas.

22. In the field of decentralization and local governance, MDGD initiated a
global research project involving the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and
10 national research institutions in participating countries, including
Honduras, Jordan, Pakistan and Poland. Each institution is analysing case
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studies on decentralization and, in particular, the effect on partnership and
participation at the local and community level. The findings will contribute to
a publication on best practices in decentralization initiatives. In addition,
the methodology of the Local Initiative Facility for Urban Environment (LIFE),
now in its third phase, is in the process of mainstreaming, with both Mongolia
and Uganda initiating LIFE programmes using country and government resources.
The LIFE programme continues to receive funding support from Denmark, Germany,
the Netherlands and Sweden.

23. UNDP and the United Nations Capital Development Fund are cooperating on a
joint project with the Royal Government of Bhutan entitled Strengthening
Capacities for Development Management and Decentralization. The $1.15 million
preparatory assistance project will test methodologies to build local community
development planning and implementation capacity. The project will be launched
as a national programme after the 18-month pilot phase.

24. UNDP support for governing institutions focused on strengthening
parliaments, electoral bodies and judiciaries. It also involved providing
support to countries in crisis and enhancing human rights protection. In the
field of parliaments and electoral bodies, MDGD emphasizes the establishment of
partnerships. In 1997, memorandums of understanding were signed with
International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Alliances (IIDEA), the
Inter-Parliamentary Union and Parliamentarians for Global Action. In its effort
to expand its network, MDGD also pursued closer working relations with bilateral
agencies such as the Swedish International Development Agency, the Danish
International Development Agency and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the
Netherlands. In the area of judicial reform, MDGD cooperated with the Regional
Bureau of Latin America and the Caribbean in setting up a joint programme on
justice reform in Latin America.

25. During 1997, MDGD developed the UNDP policy paper on human rights, which
outlines the UNDP approach to integrating human rights and SHD. In line with
this policy document, a global sub-programme on human rights-strengthening is
being designed. This programme will provide support to country offices
programming in the field of human rights and will help to develop 10-15
innovative human rights projects at the country level. With a memorandum of
understanding now signed, UNDP is working closely with the United Nations High
Commissioner for Human Rights for the further integration of human rights and
development.

26. In 1997, MDGD initiated activities to support governance in crisis
countries. To explore this issue better, a synthesis and analysis of the
situations faced by UNDP in crisis countries was initiated. In December 1997, a
symposium on rebuilding fractured communities was organized. As part of the
follow-up activities, research papers are being commissioned on key issues
raised in the symposium.

27. The Programme for Accountability and Transparency (PACT) follows a two-
pronged approach. At the country level, it develops and pilot-tests tools to
conduct assessments in financial accountability and transparency in targeted
countries. At the global and regional levels, it works with international
networks on developing strategic interventions and regional strategies to
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strengthen accountability in governance. PACT achievements in 1997 include:
developing the guidelines for the country assessment in accountability and
transparency mission, which were field-tested in Morocco and Mongolia;
developing a training package on managing information and the professional
capacity to deliver effective public-sector records systems; providing financial
assistance to the International Federation of Accountants to develop coherent
and internationally accepted accounting guidelines for the public sector.
Moreover, it supported the Development Initiative of the International
Organization of Supreme Audit Institutions in designing an eight-week course for
supreme audit institutions in the Arab region. A global workshop on combating
corruption was organized in partnership with the OECD Development Centre. A
regional strategy on financial accountability in governance for economies in
transition in 27 countries of Central and Eastern Europe and the Commonwealth of
Independent States was initiated. PACT receives support from Denmark, Finland
and the Netherlands.

28. The programme on globalization, liberalization and SHD was developed by
MDGD in partnership with the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development
(UNCTAD) to help developing countries to meet the challenges posed by the forces
of global economic integration. UNDP and UNCTAD will pool technical and
financial resources to assist low-income countries in managing their integration
in the global economy, enhancing trade and enterprise competitiveness and
increasing access to international capital flows and foreign direct investments.
The programme, which will operate on a pilot basis in 10 low-income countries,
will build national capacity to accelerate economic growth within the overall
context of sustainable human development. National academic institutions will
receive support to strengthen policy research and the programme will provide
resources to enhance negotiating skills and development planning and
implementation capacity among public and private organizations.

29. UNDP, together with UNCTAD, the International Trade Centre, the World Bank
and the International Monetary Fund, participated in the interagency task force
for the preparation of the World Trade Organization-sponsored High-level Meeting
on Integrated Initiatives for Least Developed Countries Trade Development in
Geneva in October 1997. The Integrated Framework for Trade-Related Technical
Assistance, adopted at the High-level Meeting, will enhance inter-agency
cooperation in the delivery of trade-related technical assistance to Least
Developed Countries and integrate the programming of aid in the UNDP-sponsored
round-table meetings and the World Bank Consultative Groups. Follow-up to the
High-level Meeting will continue throughout 1998 with particular emphasis on
promoting trade capacity development efforts that will benefit the poor and
closely align with policies to promote SHD.

30. MDGD further advanced UNDP corporate policy positions on urban issues,
including urban agriculture, rural-urban linkages and sustainable public
transport in 1997. UNDP has also continued to support and monitor the Urban
Management Programme, a global technical cooperation programme dealing
specifically with urban management problems. The programme aims at
strengthening the capacity of municipalities and stakeholders by focusing on
such issues as poverty, environment and local governance. The programme is
executed by the United Nations Centre for Human Settlements (UNCHS) and receives
additional funding from the Netherlands, Sweden and Switzerland. Its activities
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are largely decentralized and implemented from regional offices in Abidjan,
Cairo, Bangkok and Quito. In 1997, the UMP developed a methodology for city
consultations at the country level, which has been applied in the case of 50
cities worldwide. UNDP continues its collaboration with many partners,
including UNCHS, ILO, the United Nations Environment Programme, the World Health
Organization and the International Union of Local Authorities.

31. At the regional levels, throughout 1997, MDGD continued to work closely
with the Regional Bureaux, providing support to their regional governance
initiatives. For example, MDGD supported the Regional Bureau for Arab States in
organizing the first regional conference on governance in Beirut in
December 1997. In the Africa region, MDGD supported the Africa Governance
Forum, which served to review governance programmes in various countries as well
as to establish the Africa Regional Project for Governance-Capacity Assessments.
And in the Asia and Pacific region, MDGD supported the development and
preparatory activities of the Asia Pacific Regional Governance Framework and
continued to support the regional development management programmes in the
Pacific island countries.

32. At the global level, a major accomplishment for MDGD in 1997 was its
success in bringing a wide range of actors together and gaining wider visibility
for UNDP in the field of governance. The Global Conference on Governance for
Sustainable Growth and Equity, held in July 1997 at United Nations Headquarters,
involved more than 1,200 ministers, parliamentarians, mayors and CSO
representatives. It was organized in collaboration with a number of United
Nations organizations and NGO networks, including UNICEF, the Department for
Economic and Social Affairs, the World Bank, the International Union of Local
Authorities, the Inter-Parliamentary Union and the International Council of
Voluntary Agencies, bringing many of these actors together for the first time.

33. MDGD also effectively promoted cross-fertilization of experiences in
governance by chairing the Sub-Task Force on Capacity-building for Governance on
behalf of UNDP and involving the active participation of 18 United Nations
specialized agencies. The Sub-Task Force was part of the United Nations Task
Force on an Enabling Environment for Economic and Social Development, mandated
to develop a United Nations system-integrated approach to the resolutions of
United Nations international conferences, in particular the World Summit for
Social Development. The final report and recommendations of the Sub-Task Force
were presented to the Economic and Social Council.

34. MAGNET, the MDGD Web site on governance, was enhanced and expanded. In an
attempt to link governance experts from around the world, an electronic mailing
list was set up on MAGNET to stimulate discussion on issues relating to
governance. The network opens new ways of learning, sharing experiences and
accelerating the promotion of good governance. It aims at building local
capacity in MDGD-supported projects as well as building capacity of public
reform efforts, of Governments, and of public management professionals. Hits
per month have increased from 10 in July, when MAGNET was launched to over one
thousand by November 1997.

35. Throughout the year, MDGD also provided support to the Sub-Regional
Resource Facilities (SURFs). MDGD support in this area began in 1996 with the
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establishment of a governance facility in Pakistan and the Division has since
worked closely in the conceptualization and development of the SURFs, including
involvement in an evaluation of the existing SURFs in Pakistan and Thailand.
MDGD has also provided significant support to the establishment of the global
hub based in BDP.

36. The Office of Development Studies (ODS), which joined BDP in 1997, has been
at the forefront of advancing new development thinking and policy tools. In
promoting critical new perspectives on development cooperation, ODS has been
successful in advancing such concepts as global public goods and "global
housekeeping" in the international development debate. ODS research and
analysis offers concrete policy tools and technical means and mechanisms to help
development practitioners to create mutually reinforcing relationships between
economic growth and social and environmental concerns. "Valuing Our Future", an
ODS discussion paper published in 1997, provided analytical tools for making
cost-benefit analysis more sensitive to sustainability concerns. Another
discussion paper, "Development and Global Finance: The Case for an
International Bank for Environmental Settlements", argued the case for
environmental commitment markets as institutional tools for sharing the cost of
environmental preservation.

37. In an effort to channel private finance towards the objectives of SHD, ODS
has worked to establish working relationships between private sector actors,
especially financial services institutions, academic institutions, United
Nations specialized agencies, the International Monetary Fund, the World Bank,
and the Bank for International Settlements, among others, to enhance public and
private financing of development. The ODS-sponsored Money Matters Initiative is
a forum composed of private fund managers, development experts and public
policy-makers. Its objective is twofold: (a) to assess how to enhance national
capacities to manage private capital, both domestic and foreign, in least
developed countries and (b) to search for feasible ways and means of
facilitating private investment in support of SHD. Several ODS studies
published in 1997, "Private Financing for Sustainable Human Development",
"Private Investment and the Environment", and "International Financial
Liberalization: The Impact on World Development", among others, served as entry
points for discussion on these issues. ODS initiatives on private finance have
been the subject of regional and national meetings organized in collaboration
with Regional Bureaux, country offices and private institutions in Chile, Egypt,
Malaysia, Tunisia and Zimbabwe.

38. ODS joined with NGOs in undertaking joint initiatives, including the
organization of the Society for International Development World Conference in
1997. It is also collaborating with the International Development Conference in
the organization of the 1999 conference on "Generations in Dialogue: Visions
and Actions for the 21st Century". A major UNDP outreach event undertaken by
ODS is the annual Paul Hoffman Lecture. In the 1997 lecture, the President of
the World Bank stressed the primacy of people-centred development.

39. In 1997, the Private Sector Development Programme (PSDP) launched the
Umbrella Programme for Engaging the Private Sector in Support of SHD to
integrate the private sector through partnership agreements in local efforts to
further development. The programme requires private sector partners to
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co-finance joint development initiatives. PSDP is currently providing support
to nine programme countries throughout the five regions under this programme.
The programme, which contains a research component undertaken in collaboration
with the Prince of Wales Business Leaders Forum, will support overall UNDP
institutional learning on effective development collaboration with private
sector actors. PSDP is also leading the development of the Global Sustainable
Development Fund, a joint venture between UNDP and the corporate sector,
represented by some 50 global corporations, to further poverty eradication and
the integration of developing countries into the global economy.

40. During 1997, PSDP supported the development of the Enterprise Africa
Programme, a regional programme for support to small and medium-size enterprises
that is coordinated by the Regional Bureau for Africa. The programme helps
small and medium-sized enterprises in participating countries to access means of
finance and to strengthen business associations and networks. PSDP also
collaborated with the Regional Bureau for Europe and the Commonwealth of
Independent States in the design of a regional small and medium-size enterprise
development programme for that region.

41. As the information technology revolution has spread around the world, an
often staggering gap between information and communication technology (ICT)
capacity in industrialized countries and in least developed countries has
emerged. The implications are serious as countries lacking the capacity are
unable to participate to their advantage in the globalization process or reap
the benefits of the free flow of information made possible by information and
communication technology. The Information Technology for Development Programme
(ITDP), launched in 1997, is designed to promote information and communication
technology capacity development and to gain better understanding of its
applicability in the context of SHD through pilot- testing and feasibility
studies in areas such as education, health, natural resource management, small
enterprise development and participatory decision-making processes. ITDP led
the UNDP participation in the Global Knowledge 97 meeting held in Toronto,
Canada, 22 to 25 June (Knowledge for Development in the Information Age: A
Global Conversation).

42. The Sustainable Development Networking Programme (SDNP), launched following
the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED), was
designed to provide civil society organizations in developing countries with
access to information relevant to sustainable development. By the end of 1997,
the programme operated a total of 39 SDNP sites in developing countries. In
December, it joined the Internet Initiative for Africa in hosting a workshop in
Maputo, Mozambique, to promote greater Internet access throughout the continent.
At the request of the Heads of State at the 1996 Summit of the Americas, SDNP
produced a status report on connectivity in the Americas. It provided support
to the research, development and implementation of the Massachusetts Institute
of Technology Global System for Sustainable Development in Central America and
China. In follow-up to the Conference of the Parties to the United Nations
Framework Convention on Climate Change held in Kyoto in December 1997, SDNP is
working with Hewlett Packard, Inc. on the Small Islands Developing States
Network to provide access to vital information on sustainable development to 42
island countries.
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D. Environmental protection and regeneration

43. UNDP’s efforts in promoting environmental protection in the context of SHD
are designed to assist programme countries in their implementation of the UNCED
Agenda 21. The Sustainable Energy and Environment Division (SEED) consolidates
the wide range of energy, natural resources management, and environmental
expertise in UNDP into one division. In addition to managing global programmes
on energy, food, forests and water, SEED incorporates two specific Agenda
21-mandated units - Capacity 21 and the Office to Combat Desertification and
Drought. Furthermore, SEED hosts two units that serve as implementing agencies
for global conventions - the Global Environment Facility and the Montreal
Protocol. Two additional units complete the division: Public-Private
Partnerships for the Urban Environment and the United Nations Revolving Fund for
Natural Resources Management.

44. In 1997, the Energy and Atmosphere Programme (EAP) published "Energy after
Rio: Prospects and Challenges", a report on energy’s critical linkages to
poverty and development. The publication, which was launched prior to the
special session of the General Assembly for the purpose of an overall review and
appraisal of the implementation of Agenda 21 held 23-27 June 1997, presented an
analysis of alternative sustainable energy strategies to meet Agenda 21
objectives. The Sustainable Energy Global Programme began a three-year
programme of support to global advocacy and the development and implementation
of pilot projects on sustainable energy. The Financing Energy Services for
Small-Scale Energy-Users Programme completed activities in South Africa,
Lesotho, and Zimbabwe. EAP provided technical support to country offices in
China, Khazakstan, Morocco, the United Republic of Tanzania and Viet Nam to help
to incorporate sustainable energy into advisory notes and CCFs. United Nations
Initiative on Sustainable Energy training was provided in Bahrain, Eritrea and
Malawi. During the year, EAP also initiated collaboration with the Department
for Economic and Social Affairs on the preparations for the Ninth Session of the
Commission for Sustainable Development, which will focus on energy and
development.

45. The UNDP Food Security and Sustainable Agriculture Programme reached
agreement with FAO on follow-up to the World Food Summit in three priority
areas: (a) national capacity-building within the FAO Special Programme on Food
Production for Food Security in Low-Income, Food-Deficit Countries (SPFS);
(b) building national capacity for community-based constraints analysis and
development planning within and outside of SPFS; and (c) national capacity-
building within the Food Insecurity and Vulnerability Information Mapping System
Programme. In its role as a co-sponsor of the Consultative Group on
International Agricultural Research (CGIAR), UNDP is hosting the Secretariat of
the CGIAR Impact Assessment and Evaluation Group. The Group is responsible for
monitoring, evaluating and communicating the outputs of programme development
CGIAR centres and their impacts on environmentally sustainable production and
food security for the poor.

46. During 1997, the UNDP Global Programme on Forests was formulated and
approved as an integral part of the report of the Intergovernmental Panel on
Forests (IPF), approved by the General Assembly at its special session in
June 1997, and the Interagency Partnership to implement IPF recommendations. A
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forest policy framework linking forest programmes with food security and
sustainable livelihoods programmes was developed in cooperation with partner
agencies and programme countries. The Forest Programme initiated development of
pilot projects supporting policy reform and innovative international cooperation
to achieve sustainable forest management in six programme countries. It is
developing proposals on opportunities for sustainable forest programmes within
the agreements of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. In
addition, UNDP, together with the Brazil Foundation for Sustainable Development,
sponsored a workshop in Rio de Janeiro on forest policies for sustainable
development in the Amazon. This gathering of top Brazilian and international
scientists and policy-makers developed and published recommendations for future
work on sustainable forest management.

47. In 1997, UNDP made further progress in developing the Global Water
Partnership, an international network open to all public and private sector
organizations involved in water resources management. Regional technical
committees were established in Asia, Latin America and Africa to provide advice
on specific water issues facing different regions. Under UNDP chairmanship, the
World Water Council - "a global think tank" - initiated the preparation of a
long-term vision for water, life and the environment, highlighting the need to
integrate the various water-related activities in a coherent framework. SEED
completed a market survey of field projects and formulated the Strategic
Initiative for Ocean and Coastal Management project. It participated in the
Nile River Basin Cooperative Framework, a joint effort between BDP and the
Regional Bureau for Africa and the Regional Bureau for Arab States to promote a
cooperative framework for the 10 riparian countries of the Nile.

48. In 1997, the Office to Combat Desertification and Drought (UNSO), which
spearheads UNDP efforts in dryland management, desertification control and
drought preparedness and mitigation and the implementation of the United Nations
Convention to Combat Desertification, supported some 45 countries in developing
National Action Programmes and promoted stakeholder participation in these
national processes, including placing UNV specialists in 14 countries. UNSO
provided catalytic funding and technical support for the establishment of
national desertification funds in 22 countries in order to mobilize and channel
resources effectively in support of local-level activities. UNSO also led the
development of a strategy and twelve-month plan of action on strengthening the
role of women in anti-desertification measures and is mobilizing resources for
its implementation. Meanwhile, the Office continued to backstop a sizable
downstream project portfolio of some 14 projects relating to integrated resource
management amounting to a total volume of some $25 million. UNSO also launched
a pilot programme on promoting farmer innovation in rain fed agriculture.

49. Capacity 21 assisted 70 countries (see annex IV) in developing a diverse
spectrum of activities, including advice and assistance in programme development
and monitoring, information-building and dissemination, and advocacy on
capacity-building for sustainable development. To test and pioneer genuinely
reflective types of programme monitoring, Capacity 21, in partnership with the
International Institute for Environment and Development, launched the Programme
Learning Initiative in the Gambia and the Philippines.
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50. Capacity 21 made considerable progress towards achieving its mandate of
creating a body of experience and expertise in capacity-building for sustainable
development. In addition to developing a comprehensive set of information
materials highlighting country experiences in sustainable development programmes
and processes, Capacity 21 played an active role in various events leading up to
the special session of the General Assembly held in June 1997. Continued
support for Capacity 21 activities was demonstrated through the contribution of
$7 million by donors to the Capacity 21 Trust Fund.

51. The annual work programme of the UNDP GEF unit grew by $139 million during
1997. Since the beginning of GEF operations in 1991, the unit has secured
funding for over 1,000 innovative projects (including the Small Grants
Programme). At the end of 1997, the UNDP-GEF portfolio amounted to
$570 million, and an additional $256 million in co-financing for these projects
brought the total value of the portfolio to $826 million.

52. During the year, a major effort was launched to bring country office staff
to headquarters for intensive on-the-job training. Results are already being
realized as these staff are returning to their country offices and stimulating
more active local and national participation in GEF. This training initiative
will be ongoing throughout 1998 with over 100 operational staff participating in
this programme or in project-development training. As the GEF portfolio
matures, monitoring and evaluation of projects has been strengthened to enhance
accurate assessments of project performance. Lessons learned are being
incorporated into the design of all future projects.

53. As of December 1997, the UNDP Montreal Protocol was assisting 60 countries
to eliminate ozone-depleting substances (ODS). In 1997, total approvals were
$45.4 million, with 99 per cent funded by the Executive Committee of the
Protocol Multilateral Fund, and 1 per cent funded through the GEF for work in
the Commonwealth of Independent States countries. This resulted in an increase
of the UNDP 1991-1997 cumulative project portfolio to $190 million; the
portfolio now comprises 730 projects, including 444 technology-transfer
conversion projects, which will eliminate 24,226 tonnes/year of ODS. UNDP
project approvals in 1997 were 50 per cent larger than in 1996.

54. The Montreal Protocol has made a significant effort towards reversing the
damage to the ozone layer. In 1997, UNDP completed 79 projects, thus raising
the total of projects completed during 1991-1997 to 252. This includes 49
technology-conversion projects that eliminated 3,065 ODS tonnes/year and 30
non-investment projects comprising training, technical cooperation, project
preparation and demonstration projects. A total of $35 million was disbursed in
1997 under the programme. UNDP also had programmes in 27 low-ODS-consuming
countries (four more than in 1996), thus ensuring that smaller countries are not
being ignored in the rush to eliminate ODS. And finally, in 1997, UNDP
developed, and the Executive Committee approved, seven innovative approaches to
eliminate ODS consumption in small and medium-sized enterprises in Guatemala,
India, Mexico, Paraguay, and the Philippines.

55. The Public-Private Partnerships for the Urban Environment (PPP) programme,
promotes environmentally sound private sector investment in water, waste
management and energy projects in developing countries. Through the
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establishment of PPP pilot projects, the programme is testing a new methodology
for public-private sector collaboration on environmental projects in urban
areas. In 1997, the PPP gathered over 200 experts from private sector,
government and academic institutions from around the world to discuss
public-private sector collaboration in urban environmental issues through the
Internet. As an outgrowth of the Internet conference, an international best
practices exchange workshop has been launched together with Yale University.

56. The United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration"s
(UNRFNRE) adopted a new focus for the sustainability of non-renewable resources
from the viewpoint of the changing world of the mining industry and the role of
the United Nations. UNRFNRE has shifted its activities from costly mineral
exploration to less expensive multidisciplinary exploration, environmentally
sound technology transfer and information services through workshops, round
tables and publications.

III. PROBLEMS ENCOUNTERED AND LESSONS LEARNED

57. The restructuring that followed the adoption of UNDP 2001 brought about
critical changes for BDP, most significantly through the focusing of its mandate
on its development policy and strategy role, and the gradual phasing out of the
direct responsibility for providing technical advice to country offices. The
Bureau’s active participation in the change management process throughout the
year, the lengthy formulation process for the global cooperation framework, and
a similarly complicated process in preparing the report on narrowing the focus
(DP/1998/5) challenged the Bureau in terms of human resources and workload. The
close consultative process with the Executive Board on the two documents, while
time-consuming, proved highly rewarding in the final analysis as it helped to
focus the Bureau on its future courses of action.

58. The streamlining of the Bureau’s mandate will allow increased focus on
policy and programme development and is expected to increase the bureau’s
effectiveness significantly. The Executive Board decision 98/1 has given
further specificity to the new mandate of BDP by identifying a set of guiding
principles as well as 20 core development services. In addition, the new Global
Hub/SURF system will gradually reduce the requirements for technical
backstopping.

59. Given the global nature of BDP work, many of its initiatives require a long
gestation, preparation and implementation period to realize the capacity-
building investment intended to ensure sustainable impacts, resulting in
substantial carry-over. With this, and the dramatic cut in resources for global
activities in the present programming period, new resources available for global
programmes are severely limited, calling for greater efficiency, focus and
effectiveness. The Bureau has also recognized the need, in this context, to
strengthen further its financial monitoring mechanism, which is being undertaken
as a Bureau-wide priority in 1998.

60. The commitment to gender-mainstreaming and gender equality so critical to
the goal of poverty eradication and equity, called for changing the
organizational culture and reforming structures both at headquarters and in
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country offices. The gender-mainstreaming assessment indicated that commitment
at the senior-management level and by the resident representative was crucial to
the success of policy and programme implementation. The comprehensive
evaluations of gender-mainstreaming in 20 countries of special collaboration and
the translation into lessons learned supported organizational learning and
change. Significant improvement in gender balance at the most senior levels
decision-making in the organization, the budgetary commitments to gender and new
accountability mechanisms have enhanced the enabling environment for gender-
mainstreaming. This has been complemented by the global cooperation framework
initiatives, which include the placing of 20 regional gender advisors in the
field and the capacity-building programme for gender mainstreaming.

61. Lessons learned from the evaluations of the interregional and global
programme presented in January 1997 were incorporated into the formulation of
the global cooperation framework. Particular attention was paid to the
identified need to strengthen linkages with regional programmes, to facilitate
joint-learning approaches with other donors and stakeholders, and to improve
programme formulation through well-thought-out strategies and the inclusion of
clear benchmarks against which progress can be measured. For instance, MDGD
cooperated closely with the Regional Bureaux in the initiation and launching of
regional governance programmes in Asia and the Pacific and in Africa. Joint
learning was also facilitated through the collaboration between the Poverty
Strategies Initiative and UNICEF on basic social services. And the evaluation
of the Sustainable Agriculture Networking and Extension (SANE) Programme yielded
important lessons on effective partnership-building in the field. It was found
that UNDP administrative and grant management practices are not sufficiently
adapted to working with NGOs that lack strong administrative capacity.
Significant differences in understanding agro-ecological farming and experience
with participatory techniques among NGOs posed additional challenges. Thus,
future activities aimed at upscaling the SANE approach for national
implementation must be more closely aligned to the institutional capabilities of
local partners to be sustainable. This is now being reflected in the redesign
of the programme.

62. The process of learning through such evaluations and reviews will be
further enhanced by the Global Hub/SURF system of linkages and ongoing
documentation of best practices emerging from country, regional and global
programmes.

IV. MAIN OBJECTIVES FOR 1998

63. While 1997 was a year of reorganization, redefinition and change, 1998 will
be a year of focusing on the goals as defined in the global cooperation
framework, the change management process, and Executive Board decision 98/1.
This will entail even greater teamwork and integration within BDP, a sharper
design and execution of strategies in pursuit of global goals, and more
efficient and effective support in enhancing the quality and focus of country
and regional programmes. The main tool in administering BDP responsibility in
the development, application, monitoring, and refining of the UNDP development
policy is the global cooperation framework. Programmes such as GEF, the
Montreal Protocol, UNSO and Capacity 21, will also continue to play a
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significant role in the formulation and refining of UNDP policy and programme
strategies.

64. The focus in the development of policies and new programme approaches will
be on the 20 core development areas identified in "Narrowing the focus".
Through the global cooperation framework, BDP will build on existing programme
approaches as well as pilot-test new approaches at the country level. From
this, best practices and lessons will be drawn for the further development of
policy and approaches. For instance, the Poverty Strategies Initiative will
document, consolidate and disseminate results and lessons learned in poverty
eradication in over 90 countries assisted during its first phase, highlighting
innovations in the thinking and approaches for the reduction and ultimate
eradication of poverty. This will provide input into policy and strategy
development but also to the Special Session of the General Assembly scheduled
for the year 2000, devoted to a review of the status of implementation of WSSD
commitments. The Sustainable Livelihoods programme will be designing a
methodology for promoting an approach in urban centres, beginning in Cairo,
building on principles and lessons learned from work in rural areas. Work
continues on gender-mainstreaming through the development of indicators to
measure the attainment of gender-equality goals and improvements in women’s
status, strengthening staff capacity and accountability for gender-mainstreaming
and supporting initiatives to create enabling legal environments for women’s
human rights. Pilot activities for disaggregating labour statistics by gender
will be initiated. The decentralization and local governance programme will
publish their findings on best practices on decentralization and its effect on
partnership and participation at the local and community levels. Work will
continue on operationalizing the human rights-based approach to SHD. Greater
integration of and linkages between poverty and environment will be pursued.
Both GEF and UNSO face the challenge of further mainstreaming of their
respective concerns throughout UNDP, as well as strengthening their support to
country-level activities. The Montreal Protocol will develop innovative and
cost-effective modalities to cover ODS-elimination programmes for small and
medium-sized enterprise.

65. Cutting across sectoral lines, BDP will spearhead UNDP work in
collaboration with new partners. The Civil Society Organization and
Participation Programme will be launched, emphasizing experimentation,
innovation and learning, with the view to developing UNDP corporate policies and
strategies with CSOs. BDP will also continue to explore ways to create
capacities in programme countries to enable them to tap into the immense
resources (finance, management and technologies) that exist in the private
sector for investments that are socially and environmentally just.

66. BDP will play a lead role in strengthening the UNDP knowledge base, and in
promoting the culture of learning and networking. The global hub/SURF system
will be piloted in 1998 with SURFs in each region providing country offices with
access to SHD-related institutions and experts as well as substantive
information. Linked to this in-house process, the Sustainable Development
Networking Programme (SDNP), currently active in 40 countries, will be further
expanded and continue to provide organized meeting places for the development
community in each country. BDP will host Web sites, along the lines of MAGNET,
including the SDNP Homepage, Info 21, and sites for ODS, Capacity 21, Energy,
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GEF, Montreal Protocol, UNSO, Poverty, CSOs and HIV/AIDS, providing additional
opportunities for learning and sharing information, serving both external and
internal needs. These endeavours are supported by the application of
information and communications technologies, and input into the formulation of
UNDP policy on the use of information and communication technology for
development, an increasingly critical element of capacity-building as we move
into the next millennium, if developing countries, particularly the least
developed countries, are not to be marginalized further.

67. Finally, BDP will address key global issues, through its publications,
participation in global forums, and networking with partners. As part of the
UNDP contribution to the millennium processes, BDP will pursue work on new
patterns of development cooperation that include, but go beyond, the current
concept of development aid, taking account of the changing realities and needs
of the next century. In collaboration with partner organizations of the United
Nations system, BDP is pursuing the issue of how increasing trade and
globalization can maximize their positive impact on SHD. As follow-up to the
Kyoto Conference on Climate Change, BDP will work with programme countries to
develop energy strategies that address their needs for sustainable development
and that at the same time contribute to reducing greenhouse gases. These
efforts will be reinforced by the preparation of a World Energy Assessment in
collaboration with the World Energy Council and the Department of Economic and
Social Affairs.
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Annex I

GLOBAL COOPERATION FRAMEWORK: ACTIVITIES AND INDICATORS

Activity Indicators

Global Sustainable Development
Fund Project

1. Commitment to participation and sponsorship from at least 20 global
corporations by end of 1998

2. Successful implementation of recommendations from consultative process
completed by March 1999

MicroStart Pilot Programme 1. Pilot projects operational in 25 countries by end of 1998

2. 100 microfinance institutions to have increased their institutional
capacity as measured by outreach (number of clients) and sustainability
(operational self-sufficiency, portfolio at risk) by end of 2001

3. Lessons learned documented and mainstreamed into broader UNDP programming
by end of 2001

Entrepreneurship Development 1. Completion of research project/survey on good practices in non-financial
business development services

2. Completion of specific case studies on business development services

3. Building of a joint programme on entrepreneurship development with selected
United Nations specialized agencies

Sustainable Development
Networking Programme

1. Number of users

2. Types of organizations

3. Frequency of use

4. Topics of information accessed

Information Technology for
Development Programme

1. Number of centres established

2. Number of persons trained

3. Number and category of centre users

4. Number and type of Web sites created and their user frequency

5. Participants in listserv discussions

6. ICT meetings held and audience reached
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Activity Indicators

Global Development Studies and
Partnership-Building Programme

1. Citation reviews of publications and concepts launched

2. Requests for ODS publications

3. Number of meetings organized by UNDP offices, especially country offices,
and other partners, including private sector and civil society, as follow-
up to debates encouraged through programme initiatives

4. Assessment of development change influenced by programme activities in
terms of bringing more private resources to SHD concerns

Sustainable Livelihoods
Programme

1. Policy paper finalized and disseminated

2. Sustainable livelihoods indicators identified and classified

3. Technical modules/guidelines for sustainable livelihoods analyses

4. Pilots launched in several countries

5. Sustainable livelihoods approach adapted to country-specific applications

Promotion of Civil Society and
Participatory Development

1. Number of policy experiments with an explicit demonstrative value in
creating an enabling environment

2. Number of CSO exchanges/transfers and training exercises

3. Number of participating CSOs in decision-making forums

4. Number of innovative practices/instructive lessons in each region

5. Communications strategy established that can effectively disseminate SHD
case studies and innovative development practices

6. Effective functioning of the Learning Network for Empowerment and
Participation (LEAP)

UNDP Poverty Report 1. Provision of specific country-level data on poverty trends and
implementation of WSSD commitments

2. Documentation of scope and coverage of UNDP poverty reduction activities at
policy and programme levels

Poverty Strategies Initiative 1. Endorsement and adoption of national anti-poverty strategies and action
plans

2. Benchmarks and targets for poverty reduction established and endorsed

3. Institutional machinery for poverty reduction in place
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Activity Indicators

Knowledge Network for Poverty
Reduction

1. Number of studies undertaken

2. Number of country offices assisting articulation between upstream policy
work and downstream programming

Poverty Monitoring and SHD
Indicators

1. Extent to which United Nations Development Assistance Framework utilize the
set of SHD indicators developed

2. The number of countries using UNDP’s rapid poverty monitoring survey
instrument

Policy and Analytic Frameworks
for Gender Equality

1. 6-8 pilot country gender-disaggregated statistical data experiences carried
out

2. Gender-equality indicators utilized/assessed in CCA frameworks in at least
10 UNDAF countries

3. Gender/macroeconomic analytical studies promoted to assess differential
gender impacts on globalization issues

Gender Mainstreaming:
Capacity-development,
Demonstration, Communications
and Learning

1. At least 20 Regional/National Learning, Communications Briefing Workshops
carried out and staff/management impact tracked on continuing basis

2. Gender-mainstreaming good practices documented and disseminated

3. Gender listserv operation with all country offices

4. Response to country office recommendations reported upon at least twice
yearly

5. Gender-impact mapping, gender-empowerment measures/gender-development index
indicators piloted in one region

Global Partnership for
Empowerment of Women and
Conferences’ Follow-up

1. Assessment of impact on national programmes and commitments to the
Advancement of Women

2. Assessment of value added of gender advisers placed in at least 10 UNDAF
countries and 20 countries where UNV Gender Specialists are placed,
including contribution to strengthening Beijing follow-up national action
plans and CEDAW compliance

Promoting Global/Regional
Gender Programmes

1. Global/regional/inter-agency campaigns carried out on combating violence
against women

2. NGO Global/Regional networks having monitored and assessed national and
international commitments to conference follow-ups

3. NGO inputs on dialogues on macroeconomic and globalization issues

/...



D
P

/1
9

9
8

/1
7

/A
d

d
.2

E
n

g
lish

P
a

g
e

2
3

Activity Indicators

HIV and Development Programme 1. Development and availability of methodologies and tools for multisectoral
approaches to HIV/AIDS

2. Interactive and multisectoral networks at country, regional and global
levels

3. Clear evidence of adoption of HIV/AIDS perspectives in programme
documentation and practice

4. More effective inter-agency collaboration on programme identification,
planning and development

Health and Development
Programme

1. Interdisciplinary case studies exploring linkages between health and
development policies and health development within broader social, economic
and political processes, undertaken in collaboration with development
partners

2. Inter-agency partnerships enhanced to address key health and development
challenges

Crisis Countries 1. Application of information available from the subprogramme at country level
(analysis of programmes approved at the country level)

2. Utilization of electronic network for information exchange and
dissemination

3. Utilization and application of guidelines at country level

Parliament/Electoral Assistance 1. Application of information made available through the subprogramme at the
country level

2. Number of requests for information from the global subprogramme from
country offices

3. Utilization of expertise of partner (number of programmes designed or
activities undertaken with assistance of partners)

Human Rights Strengthening
(HURIS)

1. Established consensus within UNDP on the link between human rights and SHD
through publication of UNDP policy paper on human rights

2. Established partnership with UNHCR through signing of Memorandum of
Understanding

3. Enhanced awareness of human rights and SHD linkages indicated in
subregional, regional and global dialogues
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Activity Indicators

Decentralization and Local
Governance

1. Application of guidelines at country-level (analysis of country-level
programmes)

2. Design and implementation of 10-15 innovative decentralization activities
at the country level

3. Enhanced awareness of decentralization and SHD linkages, particularly
poverty eradication, as indicated in subregional, regional and global
dialogues

4. External resources mobilized to support UNDP work in this field

Civil Service Reform 1. Application of guidelines at country level (analysis of country-level
programmes)

2. Number of requests for training manuals and implementation of training at
country level

Urban Development 1. Application of corporate policy instruments developed at country level
(analysis of country-level programmes)

2. Enhancement of awareness of cutting-edge urban themes indicated in various
interregional dialogues

3. Requests for support from the global subprogramme for design of innovative
activities

Globalization, Liberalization
and SHD

1. Application of corporate policy instruments at country level (analysis of
country-level programmes)

2. Indication of commitment of country offices to support globalization
through design of 5-7 pilot activities at country level

3. External resources mobilized to support UNDP work in this area

Capacity Development 1. Application of information made available through global subprogramme at
country level (analysis of country-level programmes)

2. Indication of country office commitment to integrating capacity development
approaches through design of 5-7 pilot activities at country level

3. External resources mobilized to support UNDP work in capacity development

4. Number of requests from country offices to undertake governance training
for staff

Accountability and Transparency 1. Indication of country office commitment to incorporating accountability and
transparency approaches through design of country-level activities

2. External resources mobilized to support UNDP work in the area of
accountability and transparency initiatives/...
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Activity Indicators

Environment and Natural
Resource Cross-cutting
Programme

1. Two to three cross-cutting pilot exercises developed and implemented with
lessons learned presented for replicability

2. Poverty and environment workshop held, background papers prepared, and
policy recommendations disseminated

3. Strategies formulated and implemented on the support to implementation of
sustainable development conventions

4. Publication of information such as the World Resources Report to aid
decision-making for sustainable development

Sustainable Energy Programme 1. Substantive input on energy and development published as input to ninth
session of CSD

2. Project level support for sustainable energy activities in at least 30
countries within UNISE framework

3. Placement of sustainable energy information, analysis and technical
references on EAP Web site to support country offices and SURFs

Global Programme on Forests 1. Production of global-level situation analysis on national forest
programme/forest partnership agreements, sustainable forest management and
innovative ways and means for financing sustainable forest management

2. Preparation of national situation analyses on the forest sector in
Cameroon, Costa Rica, Guyana and Viet Nam

3. Workshops held

4. Country-level indicators developed after April programme planning workshop

5. Establishment of sustainable forest management pilot projects and
dissemination of lessons learned

Food Security and Sustainable
Agriculture Programme

1. Preparation of joint UNDP/FAO guidelines for the application of sustainable
livelihoods methods in food-security programming

2. Preparation of guidelines for the implementation of food insecurity and
vulnerability information mapping systems at national and global levels

3. Initiation of new Sustainable Agriculture Networking and Extension
Programme pilot projects with at least 20 NGOs in 10 countries

4. Competitive grants programme initiated in cooperation with the Regional
Bureau for Africa to support collaborative research between international
centres and national agricultural research systems in East and Central
Africa
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Activity Indicators

Global Programme on Fresh Water
and Aquatic Environment

1. Development of Strategic Initiative for Ocean and Coastal Area Management
indicators within a common evaluation framework for integrated coastal
management programming, including preparation of coastal management
planning and implementation: a manual for self-assessment, for use at the
project, country and donor agency levels

2. Best practices recorded and disseminated for follow-up

3. Contracts and activities for donor coordination arranged

4. Workshops to enhance legal and institutional capacity of Nile Riparian
Panel of Experts

5. Preparation of reports to help define legal principles, institutional
frameworks, data acquisition and sharing mechanisms in the Nile River Basin

6. Development of Nile Basin Cooperative Framework to be presented to Council
of Ministers
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